

# SECURITY NEXUS

A free, open access, international, peer-reviewed, online publication for the Daniel K. Inouye Asia-Pacific Center for Security Studies faculty and alumni.

**Security Nexus Perspectives** 

## REBALANCE U.S. COAST GUARD CUTTERS TO HELP Advance a 'Free and Open' Indo-Pacific

By Lt. Cmdr. Mike Moyseowicz U.S. Coast Guard\*

Keywords: Maritime law enforcement, homeport, Oceania, IUU fishing, maritime domain awareness

"We are recommitting to a shared vision for an Indo-Pacific region that is free, open, resilient, and inclusive."<sup>1</sup> U.S. President Joe Biden and the leaders of the Quad nations, March 13, 2021.

For the United States Coast Guard (USCG) to best contribute toward a "free and open" Indo-Pacific, it needs to shift major cutter resources to the Pacific to meet the mission demands of the future. Currently, the USCG homeports only 33% of its major cutters in the Pacific, with the remaining fleet of cutters in the Atlantic, which severely restricts the USCG's ability to effectively operate across the diverse mission demands in the vast Pacific Ocean. On any given day, USCG cutters will conduct counter-narcotic patrols in the Eastern Pacific, protect against Exclusive Economic Zone (EEZ) encroachment in the Bering Sea, and use bilateral fisheries law enforcement agreements with Pacific Island Nations to promote Theater Security Cooperation and protect critical resources. Furthermore, USCG cutters are increasingly used in the Western Pacific to preserve a rules-based international order at sea. Now is the time for the USCG, while in the midst of the largest cutter recapitalization project in the fleet's history, to reexamine its major cutter force structure in the Indo-Pacific region so that it may better provide the sufficient means to achieve the desired strategic ends.

### Coast Guard Presence in the Pacific: The Tyranny of Distance

The area of responsibility for the USCG's Pacific Area encompasses over 74 million square miles of ocean.<sup>2</sup> Despite its massive responsibilities, there are currently only 10 white-hulled, medium or major cutters homeported in the Pacific whose primary mission set is maritime law enforcement (compared to the 27 homeported in the Atlantic). While smaller patrol craft such as Fast Response Cutters (FRCs) are stationed throughout the Pacific, major cutters such as National Security Cutters (NSCs) and the forthcoming Offshore Patrol Cutters (OPCs)

<sup>\*</sup> Lt. Cmdr. Moyseowicz is a military professor at the Daniel K. Inouye Asia-Pacific Center for Security Studies (DKI APCSS) in Honolulu, USA. The views expressed in this article are the author's alone, and do not necessarily reflect the official position of the DKI APCSS or the United States Government.

are most capable of transiting the long distances to conduct the numerous missions occurring far from the shores of the United States.

The USCG is constructing a new fleet of FRCs, OPCs and NSCs to replace its aging legacy cutters (See **Table 1** for a comparison in capabilities). Upon completion, the USCG's major cutter fleet will consist of 11 NSCs and 25 OPCs.<sup>3</sup> If the past force laydown allocation remains the same, only 12 or so of those major cutters will be homeported in the Pacific.

Туре	Length (feet)	Range (nautical miles)	Endurance (days)
Fast Response Cutter (FRC) <sup>4</sup>	154'	2,500	5
Offshore Patrol Cutter (OPC) <sup>5</sup>	360'	10,200	60
National Security Cutter (NSC) <sup>6</sup>	418'	12,000	60-90

**Table 1: Recapitalized fleet of USCG cutters** 

The imbalance of cutter homeports, coupled with the vast distances in the region, strains Pacificbased cutters and limits operational effectiveness. To be sure, a significant portion of USCG presence in the Eastern Pacific, one of the Service's primary operating areas, is provided by Atlantic-based cutters because their transits to that region are actually shorter than their Pacific-based counterparts. This geographic anomaly notwithstanding, Pacific distances make it impracticable and inefficient for Atlantic-based cutters to operate much further west than that. This leaves the 10 Pacific-based cutters responsible to not only patrol the Eastern Pacific, but also the Bering Sea, Oceania, and Western Pacific areas of ever-increasing mission demand.<sup>7</sup>

The USCG has only two NSCs homeported in Hawaii. The rest of the Service's major cutters in the Pacific are based in Alaska or the west coast of the United States. With increasing calls for USCG engagement with like-minded partners in Southeast Asia and throughout the Indo-Pacific,<sup>8</sup> the constraints of the tyranny of distance in the Pacific cannot be ignored. An NSC out of California has to travel nearly 6,000 miles just to reach Guam. Whether enforcing United Nations Security Council sanctions against North Korea<sup>9</sup> or conducting at-sea maritime security exercises with the Indian Coast Guard,<sup>10</sup> major cutters are stretching longer and farther to meet mission demands. At the tactical level, the weeks a USCG cutter spends transiting to operating theaters amounts to weeks lost in operations. At the strategic level, those long transits prohibit the ability to project sustained presence. The lack of presence equates to a lack of influence.

#### **IUU Fishing and Oceania**

In the Service's newly-released Illegal, Unreported, and Unregulated (IUU) Fishing Strategic Outlook, the Commandant of the USCG highlighted that IUU fishing has "replaced piracy as the leading maritime global security threat." <sup>11</sup> IUU fishing results in "tens of billions of dollars of lost revenue to legal fishers every year"<sup>12</sup> and serves as the gateway to more nefarious transnational crime, including slavery, human and drug trafficking, and resource exploitation.<sup>13</sup>

Oceania was recently reported as "the most vulnerable" region in the world for IUU fishing.<sup>14</sup> This is a security concern for the United States. Composed of thousands of sparsely-populated islands surrounded by a vast ocean, Oceania, including the Hawaiian Islands, is home to 43% of the United States' EEZ (1.3 million square miles).<sup>15</sup> Furthermore, the region includes the massive EEZs of the

Compact of Free Association states (the Republic of Marshall Islands, Federated States of Micronesia, and Palau), whose defense the United States is responsible for. Home to China's second and third island chains, Oceania hosts the critical sea lines of communication that connect the United States to the Indo-Pacific region.

Despite the United States' sizable territorial interests and the unambiguous prioritization of the Indo-Pacific, Oceania has become the United States' strategic blind-spot. As the United States' maritime law enforcement agency, the USCG can mitigate the gap and best contribute to sustaining a "free and open" Indo-Pacific by combatting IUU fishing in Oceania. Doing so keeps the USCG operating within its primary homeland security missions, will protect marine resources and preserve regional stability. The USCG's modest footprint of cutters in the Pacific, however, constrains its ability to do so.

#### **Fast Response Cutters**

The USCG is increasing its presence in Oceania through the homeporting of FRCs. These FRCs, three in Hawaii and three in Guam, are already playing an outsized role in the region. In December 2020, shortly after arrival to its new homeport, a Guam-based FRC helped apprehend a Chinese vessel illegally fishing within Palau's EEZ.<sup>16</sup>

Despite improved capabilities, the FRC is still a relatively small patrol craft not originally designed for long-range missions. Recent proof of concept patrols in the region, however, highlight creative ways for the FRC to successfully operate well-beyond its designed range and endurance parameters. In October 2020, an FRC completed a 45-day patrol between Hawaii and Guam that included over 9,300 miles transited.<sup>17</sup> The year before, a Hawaii-based FRC transited to Samoa alongside a USCG buoy tender (which transferred provisions and fuel to the FRC to extend its time at sea).<sup>18</sup>

The operational successes of FRCs prompted a White House announcement in October 2020 about exploring homeporting FRCs in American Samoa.<sup>19</sup> FRCs in American Samoa would certainly increase USCG presence in the region. But to put it in perspective, a fleet of FRCs based out of Guam, Hawaii, and American Samoa is akin, distance-wise, to placing FRCs in Seattle, Miami, and Iceland. Instead of the continental United States between those three locations, it is mostly open ocean between Guam, Hawaii, and American Samoa, with no other USCG assets in between. The waters separating the three homeports are a significant gap for any cutters, let alone FRCs. While proof of concept patrols are encouraging, since the geography of Oceania requires FRCs to routinely operate well beyond typical operating parameters, it lends to concern over the extent to which such expeditionary patrols are sustainable.

#### Maritime Domain Awareness (MDA)

FRCs in Oceania also face the challenge of real-time MDA. Without a flight deck to house aviation assets or unmanned aerial systems to enhance tactical MDA, FRCs are limited in their effectiveness. In Oceania, where there are few aviation assets, FRCs are left searching for the proverbial needle in the haystack while trying to locate small fishing vessels.

Recognizing the importance of MDA in tracking difficult-to-detect fishing vessels, a 2019 Report to Congress on "Illegal, Unreported and Unregulated Fishing: Pilot Program," highlighted ongoing efforts of using unmanned aerial systems to "maximize the effectiveness of Coast Guard operations" in combatting IUU fishing.<sup>20</sup> After equipping NSCs with unmanned aerial systems, the cutters significantly improved their effectiveness in counter-narcotic operations.<sup>21</sup> In countering IUU fishing in Oceania, the value in aerial assets is significant.

#### **Major Cutter Capabilities**

Multiple interactions with overseas partners caused the USCG's Commandant to call for the Service to "expand our permanent presence and effectiveness in the region through expeditionary capability."<sup>22</sup> The USCG should use major cutters to expand its permanent presence in Oceania. By doing so, the USCG will greatly expand its operational capabilities.

#### Longer Reach

The USCG has bilateral fisheries law enforcement agreements with 11 Pacific Island Nations.<sup>23</sup> These agreements allow USCG vessels to embark host-nation shipriders. During at-sea boardings, the shipriders serve as the lead law enforcement agent while supported by USCG law enforcement teams. Such agreements greatly enhance the ability of nations with limited enforcement assets to conduct maritime law enforcement within their waters. With the shortage of major cutters in the Pacific, the USCG does not have the available surface assets to routinely put these agreements to good use. While FRCs are limited by their endurance and range, major cutters are equipped to reach the disparate EEZs spread across the Pacific. Major cutter presence could increase the frequency these bilateral shiprider agreements are used. Persistent law enforcement presence would help detect and deter IUU fishing and help ensure the sustainability of migratory fish stocks vital to Pacific countries.

Additionally, many of the U.S.' strongest allies and partners have a major stake in the region. With its enhanced capabilities and extended endurance, a major USCG cutter is the ideal asset to operate with partners. In 2020, an NSC became the first surface asset to participate in an annual Pacific Quadrilateral Defense Coordination Group, consisting of the United States, Australia, France, and New Zealand.<sup>24</sup> The next year, that same cutter conducted operations with the Japan Coast Guard and Royal Australian Navy.<sup>25</sup>

#### **Enhancing MDA for Partners**

Major cutters can greatly improve MDA. In early 2021, during its patrol throughout Oceania, an NSC used its unmanned aerial system to collect observation reports and then share them with the Forum Fisheries Agency Regional Fisheries Surveillance Center in the Solomon Islands.<sup>26</sup> In 2020, Australia announced the development of the Pacific Fusion Centre in Vanuatu,<sup>27</sup> and France's Defense Strategy in the Indo-Pacific calls on enhancing MDA in the region.<sup>28</sup> Major cutters working with regional surveillance centers to promote joint information-sharing will enhance MDA among allies and partners, and ensure the rules-based order is upheld in the maritime domain.

#### Force Multiplier

The optimal laydown of USCG assets in the region is a mix of major cutters and smaller patrol craft. A major cutter working in conjunction with other smaller patrol craft(s) is a force multiplier. When operating with smaller craft, the major cutter can use its enhanced command and control suite to serve as a "mother ship" and direct intelligence-driven operations. With its shipboard aviation and unmanned aerial systems, major cutters receive real-time MDA, and can use it to direct the smaller patrol craft to targets of interest. Partnering a major cutter with a smaller patrol craft is not limited to USCG vessels. Australia's robust Pacific Maritime Security Program delivers patrol boats in the region.<sup>29</sup> Japan has

similar efforts, recently delivering a patrol craft to Palau.<sup>30</sup> Using a major cutter to partner with other patrol craft can significantly expand the scope and effectiveness of joint maritime operations.

#### Recommendations

The USCG has limited resources and ever-increasing mission demands. The Service does not have the resources to maintain ubiquitous presence across the Pacific. The following will help the USCG optimize resources in the Pacific:

#### **OPC** in Guam

The USCG should seriously consider homeporting an OPC in Guam. Even if the overall force laydown of major cutters still favors Atlantic-based cutters, basing an OPC in Guam is the most effective way to spread USCG assets and maintain a permanent presence across the Pacific. Major cutters will optimize mission effectiveness as they can partner with the smaller patrol craft already in the region. Strategic basing in Guam will optimize the placement of major USCG assets, and thus give operational planners greater flexibility when allocating and apportioning resources across the vast distances of the Pacific.

#### Additional homeporting in Hawaii

The USCG currently only plans for 11 NSCs. In the fiscal year 2020 budget, however, Congress provided \$100.5 million for procurement materials in order "to preserve the option of procuring a 12<sup>th</sup> NSC while the Coast Guard evaluates its future needs." <sup>31</sup> If a 12<sup>th</sup> NSC is funded, it should be homeported in Hawaii. If a 12<sup>th</sup> National Security is not funded, Hawaii should still be considered as a homeport location for OPCs. A west-coast-based cutter transits 2,000 nautical miles just to reach Hawaii. With existing shoreside facilities and engineering teams to support the two NSCs already homeported there, Hawaii serves as an optimal "starting-point" for major cutters in the Pacific.

#### FRCs in the Atlantic, major cutters to the Pacific

Proof of concept patrols using FRCs from Hawaii and Guam successfully pushed the boundaries of the vessel's operating parameters. FRCs, however, are mostly concentrated in the Atlantic (of the 42 in commission, only 12 are based in the Pacific). If the Service plans to use FRCs in a more expeditionary role, it should do so with the Atlantic-based ones (a notable exception being not using them for Northern Atlantic winter patrols, due to weather constraints). An FRC patrolling the Caribbean, Gulf of Mexico, Eastern Pacific, or the eastern seaboard of the United States typically operates significantly closer to ports and aviation assets than an FRC operating in the remoteness of Oceania. With 19 FRCs in Miami, Key West, and Puerto Rico alone, using Atlantic-based FRCs in a more expeditionary role could free up the Atlantic-based larger cutters and allow some to shift to the Pacific, where the vast distances require longer-legged cutters to effectively operate.

#### Other surface assets

The USCG should continue using its buoy tenders in an expeditionary role. Typically focused on the maintenance of maritime aids to navigation, these multi-mission cutters have the endurance, range, and storage capacity to operate at sea for extended periods. Buoy tenders already routinely interact downrange with partner nations in Oceania and should continue to do so. The USCG can also continue exploring proof of concept patrols by pairing buoy tenders with other USCG surface assets (large and small) to enhance mission effectiveness.

Additionally, amidst calls for a 500-ship U.S. Navy (USN),<sup>32</sup> the services should continue and even grow the Oceania Maritime Security Initiative (OMSI). OMSI optimizes resource allocation: when USN assets transit through Oceania to reach their operating theater, they embark USCG law enforcement detachment teams and host-nation shipriders to conduct at-sea boardings under the USCG's bilateral shiprider agreements. Optimizing the use of transit periods of USN assets allows for expanded maritime law enforcement and MDA efforts without pulling resources from USN missions.

#### A holistic approach

Lastly, other USCG capabilities can tremendously bolster mission effectiveness. Aviation assets are critical to USCG missions and face similar constraints by the vastness of the Pacific. Whether as a permanent presence or rotationally-based, aviation assets in Guam or elsewhere in Oceania would enhance the ability of the USCG to conduct multi-mission operations. Furthermore, continued coordination with the Department of Defense (DoD) to use reconnaissance gathered from Maritime Patrol Aircraft can help mitigate gaps in MDA.

USCG Deployable Specialized Forces units conduct a range of missions to enhance maritime security and provide an additional expeditionary capability that is interoperable with the DoD and the interagency. The USCG's robust intelligence enterprise can integrate with partner nation fusion and surveillance centers to improve information sharing and intelligence networks to drive operations. USCG mobile training teams provide training worldwide, while the USCG Training Center Yorktown provides international courses designed for building partner-nation capacity. Finally, as the USCG increases its number of attaches, liaisons, and maritime advisors in the Pacific, these officers will build partnerships for expanded international operations.

#### Conclusion

In a resource-constrained environment, the USCG will continue to be challenged by the demand for USCG assets exceeding the available supply. But by better strategic placement of those major assets, the Service can position itself to better meet the growing mission demands in the vital Indo-Pacific region. The time to evaluate this is now, while homeport decisions for the new cutters are still being made. Homeporting major cutters in Guam and/or Hawaii will increase the permanent presence of the USCG in a region with a substantial portion of the United States' EEZ, and give operational planners the most flexibility for apportionment of cutters to conduct missions spread across the vast waters of the Pacific.

The priority of a "free and open" Indo-Pacific is not fleeting. Given the global trends and geostrategic environment, the USCG will continue to be called upon to help achieve this strategic end for the foreseeable future. If the logistics to rebalance cutter homeporting and provide more major cutters to the Pacific are not worked out today, the USCG will be limited in its ability to contribute to a "free and open" Indo-Pacific tomorrow.

The views expressed in this article are the author's alone, and do not necessarily reflect the official position of the DKI APCSS or the United States Government. May 2021

#### LOOKING FORWARD: PANDEMIC, ECONOMIC, VACCINE AND SOCIAL PREDICTIONS FOR 'YEAR TWO'

<sup>6</sup> U.S. Coast Guard Acquisition Directorate: National Security Cutter. https://www.dcms.uscg.mil/Our-Organization/Assistant-Commandant-for-Acquisitions-CG-9/Programs/Surface-Programs/National-Security-Cutter/. Retrieved April 29, 2021.

Doornbos, Caitlin. "As One Cutter Departs, Another Deploys to Maintain Coast Guard Presence in Western Pacific".

<sup>8</sup> Searight, Amy. "U.S. Coast Guard Cooperation with Southeast Asia: Maritime Challenges and Strategic Opportunities".

<sup>10</sup> "Coast Guard Cutter Stratton Arrives in Chennai, India." <u>https://www.pacom.mil/Media/News/News-Article-View/Article/1945436/coast-guard-cutter-</u> stratton-arrives-in-chennai-india/. U.S. Indo-Pacific Command. August 27, 2019.

<sup>11</sup> United States Coast Guard. "Illegal, Unreported, and Unregulated Fishing Strategic Outlook.

https://www.uscg.mil/Portals/0/Images/iuu/IUU\_Strategic\_Outlook\_2020\_FINAL.pdf. September 2020.

<sup>12</sup> United States Coast Guard. "Illegal, Unreported, and Unregulated Fishing Strategic Outlook.

https://www.uscg.mil/Portals/0/Images/iuu/IUU Strategic Outlook 2020 FINAL.pdf. September 2020.

<sup>13</sup> "Fighting Illegal, Unreported, and Unregulated Fishing". <u>https://www.interpol.int/en/News-and-Events/News/2020/Fighting-illegal-unreported-and-</u> unregulated-fishing. INTERPOL. December 7, 2020.

<sup>14</sup> "The Illegal, Unreported, and Unregulated Fishing Index". <u>https://globalinitiative.net/wp-content/uploads/2019/02/IUU-Fishing-Index-Report-web-</u> version.pdf. The Global Initiative Against Organized Crime. January 2019.

<sup>15</sup> Collins, Craig. "Coast Guard District 14 - Securing the Vast Pacific". https://www.defensemedianetwork.com/stories/coast-guard-district-14-%E2%80%93-securing-the-vast-pacific/. Defense Media Network. January 9, 2012.

<sup>17</sup> "Coast Guard Cutter Oliver Berry Returns to Homeport After a 6 Week Patrol in Pacific". https://www.dvidshub.net/news/382145/coast-guard-cutteroliver-berry-returns-homeport-after-6-week-patrol-pacific. Defense Visual Information Distribution Service. October 30, 2020.

<sup>18</sup> Mahadzir, Dzirhan. "U.S. Coast Guard Mulling More Operations in Oceania". https://news.usni.org/2019/10/22/u-s-coast-guard-mulling-more-operationsin-oceania. U.S. Naval Institute News. October 22, 2019. <sup>19</sup> "Statement from National Security Advisor Robert C. O'Brien". <u>https://trumpwhitehouse.archives.gov/briefings-statements/statement-national-security-</u>

advisor-robert-c-obrien-102320/. The White House Archives. October 23, 2020.

<sup>20</sup> "Illegal, Unreported, and Unregulated Fishing: Pilot Program". <u>https://www.dhs.gov/sites/default/files/publications/uscg</u>-

<u>illegal\_unreported\_and\_unregulated\_fishing\_pillet\_rogram.pdf</u>. Department of Homeland Security. December 6, 2019. <sup>21</sup> Jarocki, Andrew C. "With 11 Tons of Seized Drugs, US Coast Guard Asks for More ScanEagle Drones".

https://www.defensenews.com/unmanned/2018/06/08/with-11-tons-of-seized-drugs-us-coast-guard-asks-for-more-scaneagle-drones/. Defense News. June 8, 2018.

<sup>22</sup> "Telephonic Press Briefing with Admiral Karl L. Schultz, Commandant, United States Coast Guard". https://2017-2021.state.gov/telephonic-pressbriefing-with-admiral-karl-l-schultz-commandant-united-states-coast-guard/index.html. U.S. Department of State. October 21, 2019.

<sup>23</sup> Wright, Warren. "Shiprider Program". https://ipdefenseforum.com/2020/01/shiprider-program/. Indo-Pacific Defense Forum. January 27, 2020.

<sup>24</sup> West, Matthew. "Coast Guard Cutter Returns to Hawaii After Completing Mult-Country Operation Targeting Illegal Fishing in the South Pacific Ocean".

https://www.pacom.mil/Media/News/News-Article-View/Article/2350324/coast-guard-cutter-returns-to-hawaii-after-completing-multi-country-operation-t/. U.S. Indo-Pacific Command. September 16, 2020.

<sup>25</sup> "Coast Guard Cutter Kimball Returns Home From Expeditionary Patrol in the Pacific". https://coastguardnews.com/coast-guard-cutter-kimball-returnshome-from-expeditionary-patrol-in-the-pacific/2021/04/09/. Coast Guard News. April 9, 2021.

26 "Coast Guard Cutter Kimball Returns Home From Expeditionary Patrol in the Pacific". https://coastguardnews.com/coast-guard-cutter-kimball-returnshome-from-expeditionary-patrol-in-the-pacific/2021/04/09/. Coast Guard News. April 9, 2021. 27 "Australia to Set Up Pacific Islands Security Centre in Vanuatu". https://www.reuters.com/article/australia-pacific-security-int/australia-to-set-up-pacific-

islands-security-centre-in-vanuatu-idUSKBN2740CO. Reuters. October 18, 2020.

28 "France's Defence Strategy in the Indo-Pacific". https://apcss.org/wp-content/uploads/2020/02/France-Defence Strategy in the Indo-Pacific 2019.pdf. Ministere Des Armees, Republic of France. 2019.

<sup>19</sup> "Pacific Maritime Security Program". https://www1.defence.gov.au/programs-initiatives/pacific-engagement/maritime-capability. Department of Defence, Australian Government. Retrieved May 5, 2021.

<sup>30</sup> Tsuyoshi, Nojima. "Japan Patrol Vessel Donation to Help Palau Counter Maritime Threats". https://www.nippon.com/en/features/c04802/. Nippon. March 23, 2018.

<sup>31</sup> O'Rourke, Ronald. "Coast Guard Cutter Procurement: Background and Issues for Congress." https://crsreports.congress.gov/product/pdf/R/R42567/135. Congressional Research Service. March 31, 2021.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> Biden, Joe; Modi, Narendra; Morrison, Scott; and Suga, Yoshihide. "Opinion: Our Four Nations are Committed to a Free, Open, Secure, and Prosperous Indo-Pacific Region." https://www.washingtonpost.com/opinions/2021/03/13/biden-modi-morrison-suga-quad-nations-indo-pacific/. The Washington Post. March 13, 2021

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> United States Coast Guard Pacific Area. https://www.pacificarea.uscg.mil/. Retrieved May 1, 2021.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup> O'Rourke, Ronald. "Coast Guard Cutter Procurement: Background and Issues for Congress." https://crsreports.congress.gov/product/pdf/R/R42567/135. Congressional Research Service. March 31, 2021.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup> U.S. Coast Guard Acquisition Directorate: Fast Response Cutter. https://www.dcms.uscg.mil/Our-Organization/Assistant-Commandant-for-Acquisitions-CG-9/Programs/Surface-Programs/Fast-Response-Cutters/. Retrieved April 29, 2021.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>5</sup> U.S. Coast Guard Acquisition Directorate: Offshore Patrol Cutter. https://www.dcms.uscg.mil/Our-Organization/Assistant-Commandant-for-Acquisitions-CG-9/Programs/Surface-Programs/Offshore-Patrol-Cutter/. Retrieved April 29, 2021.

https://www.stripes.com/news/pacific/as-one-cutter-departs-another-deploys-to-maintain-coast-guard-presence-in-western-pacific-1.585949. Stars and Stripes. June 14, 2019.

https://transportation.house.gov/imo/media/doc/Searight%20Testimony.pdf. Statement before the House Committee on Transportation and Infrastructure Subcommittee on Coast Guard and Marine Transportation. May 10, 2020.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>9</sup> Fuentes, Gidget. "Cutter Bertholf's Indo-Pac Deployment Highlighted Coast Guard's National Security Role". https://news.usni.org/2019/07/24/cutterbertholfs-indo-pac-deployment-highlighted-coast-guards-national-security-role. U.S. Naval Institute. July 24, 2019.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>16</sup> "Palau and USCG Bust Chinese Vessel for Illegal Fishing". <u>https://www.maritime-executive.com/article/palau-and-uscg-bust-chinese-vessel-for-illegal-</u> fishing. The Maritime Executive. December 24, 2020.

#### LOOKING FORWARD: PANDEMIC, ECONOMIC, VACCINE AND SOCIAL PREDICTIONS FOR 'YEAR TWO'

<sup>32</sup> Eckstein, Megan. "SECDEF Esper Calls for 500-Ship Fleet by 2045, With 3 SSNs a Year and Light Carriers Supplementing CVNs". https://news.usni.org/2020/10/06/secdef-esper-calls-for-500-ship-fleet-by-2045-with-3-ssns-a-year-and-light-carriers-supplementing-cvns. U.S. Naval Institute News. October 6, 2020.